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1-002-0000

IN THE CHAIR: TILLY METZ
Chair of the Committee of Inquiry on the Protection of Animals during Transport

(The sitting opened at 9.03)

1-003-0000

Chair. – Good morning everybody. I’m happy to see you, live, some of you and others remote.
I think we can go to the agenda. Let me first inform you also that, that’s why we stopped, it’s a
few minutes later, I was talking also to Ms Aguilera García about the situation.

Also these two vessels have been carrying bovine animals at sea for more than two months
now. And I’ve heard now from Ms Aguilera, indeed, that one of the vessels is now in the port
of Cartagena, I think it’s the right name, and all the animals must, of course, be killed – I say,
of course – they cannot be re-exported now in the country, so they all have to be sacrificed.

I must say this is really a scandal and it really shows how important our inquiry committee is
so that we change the rule that such happenings like that, in the future, I hope will never happen
again because this is a huge cruelty. Some vets are speaking of it being like hell for the animals.

So I must say, honestly, I prefer them hearing that they are that than this hell going on for them
on these two vessels. For the other vessels, we try to have also more information. So just that
you know, you’re going to have an email on that still this week, that we’re trying to have more
information on the situation of the two vessels, which is really in the scope of our inquiry
committee. Thank you very much.

As a short introduction, I wanted to say something about that because it’s really something
scandalous and linked to a lot of cruelty for those animals and also for the crew.

Adoption of the draft agenda: the draft agenda can be adopted if there are no objections. I don’t
see any in the room and I’m not hearing of any on the remote way. And then adoption of the
minutes, the minutes of the ANIT meetings are adopted, if no objection. That was the meeting
of 1 February 2021. And then really I’m happy you are all well. Like in the last meeting, we
will work today in a mixed format, as I said already, with Members either physically present in
the meeting room or connected with their respective workplace.

Today we have two very important items on our agenda. First of all, the hearing on long distance
transports of live animals within the European Union, for which we welcome today six experts
to provide ANIT Members with an overview of the duties and obligations of the Member States,
competent authorities, and the most commonly reported issues as well as best practices.

The second part of the meeting will start this afternoon at 16.45 and we will have the pleasure
and honour to welcome Ms Maria do Céu Antunes, the Portuguese Minister of Agriculture. As
for the last meetings, let me remind you very shortly the instruction for an optimal functioning
of these mixed committees. We can use today interpretation in French, German, Italian, Dutch,
English, Danish, Spanish, Portuguese, Swedish, Hungarian, Slovak and Romanian. Still not
Luxembourgish. No, I’m joking, of course.

Let me remind you that the interventions by telephone or audio connection are not interpreted
as the interpreters need to rely on the video too. As usual, please speak slowly and avoid reading
your notes. Interpreters, of course, will appreciate it. And then don’t forget to press the speak
button.
So now I’m coming to the main part of our hearing today. So we’re speaking, as I said, about
long distance transport of live animals within the European Union. And then next week we’re
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going to tackle the issue that I started with also, then outside the European Union, to third
countries.

I welcome, really, six experts who are participating in our meeting via remote connection.
Welcome to our Committee on the Protection of Animals during Transport. First of all, we have
Mr Rob Doyle, he is Director for Animal Welfare (including Transport and Live Exports),
Animal Medicine and AMR, Irish Department of Agriculture, Food and the Marine. And then
we have Mr Hendrik-Jan Roest, he is deputy CVO, Dutch Ministry of Agriculture. And then
we have Mr Pierre Sultana, Director of the European Policy Office at Four Paws. And we have
Dr Daniele Tullio, Official Veterinarian, Azienda Sanitaria Locale of Bari. We have
Ms Iris Baumgärtner, she is Vice-Chair of the Animal Welfare Foundation. And we have
Dr Antonio Velarde, Head of the Animal Welfare Programme, IRTA, from Spain.

The experts, you are going to have eight minutes. Please try to stay in your eight minutes. After
the presentation, we will have one round of questions and answers starting with the
coordinators, as usual with three minutes, followed by other Members, two minutes each.

Please, we checked the connection, everything should be working, so I give the floor first to
Mr Doyle for eight minutes. Are you there? Good morning. Good to see you.

1-004-0000

Rob Doyle, Director for Animal Welfare, Irish Department of Agriculture, Food and the
Marine. – Thank you for this opportunity to contribute to the work of this important committee.

I would like to share with you a factual account of how the Irish official control system protects
an Irish calf before and during transport, the additional national measures we take and some
ideas for the future.

Calf welfare is very important to us and standards are high in Ireland before an animal ever
moves off farm. Irish dairy farmers are highly trained, and calf welfare inspections on Irish
farms show that 90% of farms are fully compliant, with the rest of the non-compliance in the
minor range.

In Ireland, it is illegal to move a calf off its farm of birth before it is 10 days old. The department
implements additional controls at markets where sticks are banned by law, and Department of
Agriculture, Food and the Marine inspectors monitor sales to ensure calf welfare is respected.

At the assembly centre, calves are prepared for intra-Community trade. The exporter must
submit the journey log, along with the proof of a control-post booking to the local veterinary
office, where it is assessed by an official veterinarian prior to approval. On the day of travel,
official controls at the assembly centre, identity checks and checks to ensure the transporter is
authorised, the vehicle has a valid approval and the driver has a certificate of competence. The
official veterinarian carries out a health and welfare check on every calf, inspects the vehicle
and monitors loading.

Going beyond the provisions of Regulation (EC) No 1/2005, Ireland has included additional
measures to improve calf welfare in transport. These include a significant reduction in stock
density, with 8% more space, and calves of less than 40 kilo body weight being excluded from
long distance journeys. All assembly centre operators must complete a course in animal
handling, and the use of sticks is banned when handling calves. I’ve sent some slides and on
slide two, I’ve detailed these additional measures.

In Ireland, all vehicles are inspected and approved by a team of specially trained official
veterinarians, and we recognise the vital role of the driver attendant in the welfare of the calves
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and animals. We have reduced the validity of the certificate of competence from 10 years to
three years, and the driver must undergo additional training before they are reapproved.

At the port of departure, official veterinarians supervise loading, ensure that vehicles are
secured and have adequate ventilation. Our headquarter team notifies the French competent
authority of the number of consignments of calves travelling, so they can plan their welfare
checks on arrival.

Exporters are required to return their journey logs and GPS data records to the department,
where they are examined by our experts. Any abuse detected is referred to the certifying official
veterinarian for follow up.

Irish official veterinarians have accompanied calves on the voyage to Cherbourg and onward
to destination in Spain and have monitored welfare on route.

It has been asserted at this committee that nothing has been done since Regulation (EC) No
1/2005 came into force. In Ireland’s case, this is completely untrue.

Ireland has a proven record of continued improvement and has implemented a significant
number of evidence-based measures, which include specific legislation for the approval of
livestock vessels, setting down standards for the vessel management and the vessel itself, every
ship is inspected by an expert veterinary inspector and a marine engineer before it can carry
animals. I’ve provided some details in slide three.

In 2019, Ireland was the first Member State of the EU to implement an effective hot-weather
monitoring system, and transport is not allowed if forecasts indicate temperatures of over 30
degrees on route, and I have detailed some of that in slide four.

Intra-Community trade in live animals rightly attracts a high level of scrutiny and debate. It is
vital that this debate is based on objective evidence and on scientific research, rather than
conducted around subjective opinion on social media. It has been has been stated previously to
this committee that calves are unwell for weeks following transport. When it comes to Irish
calves at least, this statement is not supported by evidence. The evidence tells us that welfare
outcomes for calves transported from Ireland are excellent.
On-farm calf mortality in Ireland is approximately 3.8 percent, which is very low in the
European context, and an analysis of 2019 and 2020 journey logs demonstrated that the
mortality rate in calves being transported from Ireland was approximately 0.5%, and a peer-
reviewed Wageningen University study demonstrated that Irish calves had significantly lower
mortality, lower anti-microbial use and performed better than other calves in the Dutch veal
system. Our Dutch customers also refute claims that Irish calves perform poorly, and they have
stated, and I quote ‘Irish calves are strong calves, they are significantly stronger and need less
antibiotics than the Dutch or German calves. They are better-quality because of the breed. They
are not only bred for milk, but also have the traits of beef breeds’.

Also, several contributors to this committee have highlighted the gaps in scientific knowledge
in relation to the transport of live animals, and we agree with this. We want more objective
evidence, and we are already working on it.

Ireland has initiated a five-year, EUR 1.2 million research project to answer these important
questions. This project is led by Teagasc, Ireland’s independent world-renowned agri-food
research institution, in conjunction with European research partners, including Wageningen
University.
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The ‘Move’ project is using the latest wearable technologies and sensors to provide objective
verifiable scientific data on the welfare of calves during transport. This project is also
examining innovative technologies, including slow-release feeding compounds to provide
energy to calves during transport.

Are there challenges? Yes, of course, for sure there are challenges, and as we have demonstrated
by introducing our own additional rules, Ireland is keen to continually improve.

The key challenges we see relate to post-journey monitoring. The current system of paper
journey logs, and satellite navigation returns create difficulties when assessing journeys.

Ireland would welcome the introduction of an internet-based journey monitoring system, and
perhaps this is something the Commission could consider.

Ireland welcomes and supports the revision of Regulation (EC) No 1/2005, and we stand ready
to provide any support we can to the Commission in this endeavour. We believe that to achieve
better welfare this review must be evidence-based. As I have discussed, a strong and healthy
calf that is handled and transported carefully by experienced people will experience better
welfare outcomes.

Policy decisions must make use of technologies to improve outcomes for animals being
transported, rather than focusing on simplistic measures such as maximum journey times.
Technology means that we can now better understand the impact of a journey on an animal and
with real-time tracking, data exchange and monitoring enforcement can be more targeted and
more meaningful.

1-005-0000

Chair. – Thank you very much. Perfect, you have even been underneath the eight minutes.
Mr Doyle said it rightly, he’s going to send the slides. He didn’t want them to be projected but
he is going to send us the slides. We have two other speakers who agreed that the PowerPoints
can be shown.

I give the floor to the next speaker, and that is going to be Mr Hendrik-Jan Roest from the
Ministry of Agriculture, Nature and Food Quality from the Dutch Ministry of Agriculture. You
have the floor please, also for eight minutes.

1-006-0000

Hendrik-Jan Roest, Deputy Veterinary Officer, Dutch Ministry of Agriculture. – Chair,
members of the ANIT Committee, first I would like to say that it is an honour for me to address
you on behalf of the Dutch Minister of Agriculture, Nature and Food Quality, Ms Carola
Schouten. I’m happy to share the Netherlands’ views on animal welfare and transport, as well
as our experiences with the implementation of Regulation (EC) No 1/2005.

The Netherlands is, after all, a major player in the field of live animal transport. Animal welfare
is a key issue for us. In Dutch law, animals are recognised as sentient beings, they are more
than someone’s property. They are living creatures with their own intrinsic value regardless of
the value that humans give to them. This means that, among other things, we have an obligation
to protect the animals we keep and to provide care and proper treatment.

Recurrent shocking reports and videos of animals suffering during transport have contributed
to a sense of urgency on this issue. We really should tackle the problems associated with
transporting animals across the EU and beyond the borders of the EU. Initiatives to put an end
to cruelty receive broad attention from European citizens and lead to intensive discussions
within the European Parliament and the Council. It shows that the calls for action are heartfelt
and shared at all levels of society. These images and reports are shocking to the general public,
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but also to the many farmers and others in the industry who do care for their animals, and do
their tasks seriously and properly.

Let’s not forget that all those professionals who work hard to optimise animal welfare often use
the latest innovations and technologies. Despite the many shocking images, we need to
acknowledge that there are many good examples and there have been several improvements
already achieved. Over the past several years, the Dutch Government has aimed to reduce
animal transport in terms of both absolute numbers and journey times. Animals should
preferably be slaughtered locally. It is more animal-friendly and also more environmentally
friendly to slaughter animals locally and transport the meat or carcasses instead.

My ministry and the Dutch competent authority, the Netherlands Food and Consumer Product
Safety Authority (NVWA) we are working to further improve the conditions during transport.
In practice, our focus is mainly on improving implementation and enforcement of the existing
rules. To achieve our goals, we are working with industry and animal welfare NGOs seeking
tangible solutions together. The participation of industry is, and this is key, that they transport
the animals and they have to take their responsibility in this.

At national level, we cooperate with the European Commission and other Member States
through the National Contact Point Network, and of course, we are working closely with
Germany, Denmark, Belgium and Sweden to write joint positions on animal welfare issues in
the EU. You may have heard of the so-called ‘Vught’.

I would like to give three examples of these efforts in recent years. The Netherlands decided to
stop live animal exports to destinations from third countries if the journey involves a rest stop
at the location outside the EU. These authorities cannot verify if the animals will get rest, and
that is required under the EU Regulation (EC) No 01/2005. Secondly, the Netherlands take a
stance against unweaned calves being transported over long journeys without suitable drinking
devices. And finally, we took measures to prevent animal suffering due to heat stress, by
implementing temperature limits for animal transport.

Despite progress on certain issues, many other issues still need to be addressed, preferably at
EU level, as living animal transport is obviously a cross-border topic. We believe certain
problems could best be solved by improving Regulation (EC) No 1/2005, by improving the
provisions on, for example, head space and compartment height, space allowances, protection
of welfare of poultry animals during long distance transport and, finally, transports in extreme
temperatures.

In addition, the practical and legal implementation of the supreme ruling of the European Court
of Justice needs to be clarified on EU level. The Netherlands also advocates the maximum
journey times of eight hours for animals going to slaughter, as well as for unweaned animals,
including young calves. And even eight-hour journey will be too much for some animals, such
as end-of-production dairy cows, they are often not fit enough to cope with longer journeys.

Finally, I would like to start the discussion in the EU about live animal exports to non-EU
destinations, especially to countries with lower animal welfare standards. And here I am not
referring only to the EU standards, but also to the international animal welfare standards of the
World Organisation for Animal Health (OIE).

Even though the Netherlands only exports breeding animals to third countries and not animals
for immediate slaughter, we realise that in the end breeding animals will also be traded on local
markets and slaughtered in local slaughterhouses. Recently, NGOs released shocking reports
and videos of EU cattle on local markets in Morocco and in slaughterhouses in Egypt and
Lebanon.
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It is time for a discussion at the EU level about this issue and what we should do about it. Thank
you for your attention to my input of the Dutch viewpoint on this subject. Thank you very much.

1-007-0000

Chair. – Thank you very much also to you for this presentation. Then the third speaker this
morning is Mr Pierre Sultana. He’s the Director of the European Policy Office, Four Paws. And
there we should have also the PowerPoint presentation. We are trying to connect with
Mr Sultana. There he is.

1-008-0000

Pierre Sultana, Director of European Policy, Four Paws. – It is an honour to be among you
today with such a distinguished audience, to share Four Paws’ experience in the field of animal
transport. Next slide, please.

In 2019, more than 1.6 billion ovine, bovine, poultry, pigs and horses were transported alive
across the EU and from the EU to non-European countries. More than 85% of this trade is
happening between EU Member States and is creating various animal welfare problems.

We observed numerous infringements to Regulation (EC) No 1/2005 on the protection of
animals during transport. Next slide, please.

In general, animals should be transported on the shortest possible journeys in Europe. This
requirement is not met. In reality, animals are transported for hours and hours across Europe.
Mega-slaughterhouses are common here — in Germany, 80% of pigs are slaughtered by 10
companies. During the COVID-19 crisis, this led to limited slaughter capacities and loaded
trucks waiting for hours in front of slaughterhouses. Specialisation also led to an increase of
transport.

In the pie chart, you can see that 50% of veal production happens in only two Member States,
and animals, such as cows and lambs cannot be transported over long distances in line with
legislation, as some previous experts already highlighted in the ANIT Committee.

Poultry and rabbits are transported over long distances and this is especially problematic.
Poultry, for example, are not fed for at least 10 hours before loading. According to Regulation
(EC) No 1/2005, they may be transported for 12 hours, not counting the loading and unloading
time. Once these animals arrive at the slaughterhouse, trucks are allowed to still keep the
animals on board for up to 12 hours.

Water supply is not possible on the trucks and in the crates. That means that it is completely
legal to keep the animals for 34 hours without feed and 24 hours without water. These animals
suffer from hunger and thirst. We get information and there are numerous animals dead on
arrival, but according to our knowledge, these numbers are not collected statistically, with the
only exception of broilers.

In our point of view, this is not in line with the law and even contradicts Article 13 of the Treaty.
Next slide, please.
According to legislation, a temperature of between five and 30 degrees must be granted for all
animals throughout the journey. Very often these temperature limits are not adhered to.

It is commonly known that ventilation systems alone are insufficient to cool down transporters
during high temperatures. These are regular cases of non-compliance when animals are
transported during high temperatures.
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Currently, the Federal Council in Germany requested the ministry to ban transport if outside
temperatures are above 25 degrees. A limit that is called for as animals produce heat themselves
too, and thus the temperature within the vehicle is generally higher than the outside temperature.

Regularly, transporters are stopped on the motorways with severely dehydrated animals on
board. Pigs cannot sweat, and frequently trucks are found with empty water tanks. One of
numerous examples is a transporter of pigs from France to Germany that was found with empty
water tanks. The temperature on the vehicle was 41 degrees and this example happened in 2019.

When looking at poultry and rabbits, they are transported in crates. Heat stress for animals
situated in the middle of the transporter is especially dangerous and often leads to numerous
dead animals on arrival. Low rates of ventilation and waiting times in traffic jams, or at the
slaughterhouses without shade, are a huge problem. During low temperatures, poultry on the
outside of the truck often freeze to death. Coming from stables kept warm, at 20 degrees, they
suffer from high temperature differences that they often cannot handle well.

Cows especially suffer when temperatures drop below five degrees. Freezing of drinking
vessels is a well-known problem that affects all kinds of animals that are transported during
extremely cold temperatures. Next slide, please.

Another problematic area is the transport of lactating cows. They must be regularly milked, and
not all controlled posts are equipped with milking facilities. The animals are also very sensitive
to heat.

End-of-production animals are often transported, despite not being fit for transport, which is an
infringement under Regulation (EC) No 1/2005. There are plenty of reports of donor cows that
are not able to stand up anymore, being dragged onto the transporters to be brought to the
slaughterhouse instead of being euthanised on the farm.

Laying hens at the end of the production cycle have to travel hundreds of kilometres across
borders when there are limited local slaughterhouse options due to centralisation. According to
our knowledge, the allowed journey times are often exceeded. Next slide, please.

I will unfortunately not have time to go through the next slide due to time constraints. I will not
be able to address the points about space allowance, drinking possibilities, driver controls here.
But however, I may refer you to my answers to the written questions. Next slide, please.

Now I come to my conclusion: animal welfare problems and infringements against legislation
are manifold. From an animal welfare point of view, long-distance transport cannot be in line
with animal welfare. Alternatives to long-distance transport are urgently needed. A ban on long
distance transport and the shift to a trade of meat carcasses, and genetic material instead is
urgently called for, be it within Europe or to third countries.

In our view, the transportation of a winged animal is not possible in an animal welfare friendly
way and should be prohibited. A shift towards the trade of meat carcasses and genetic material
should be aimed at, instead of transporting live animals.

Animal production must be reduced drastically so that there are less animals produced and thus
less animals transported. This is a key issue when it comes to finding a solution and ending the
manifold animal welfare problems with transport.

1-009-0000

Daniele Tullio, Official Veterinarian, Azienda Sanitaria Locale, Bari. – Madam Chair,
Members of the European Parliament, I am honoured to have been invited to this hearing.
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As the official veterinarian of a local health unit, I will talk about the technical problems that
relate to my experience and to what we routinely find during our checks.

I work for a local health unit in Apulia, a region in southern Italy, and in particular in the
regional capital, Bari, which has a port, probably the largest port in the Adriatic Sea, which
links Italy to various Balkan countries such as Greece and Turkey and also some third countries
such as Albania and some of the countries of the former Yugoslavia.

Our experience is that we have done a significant number of roadside checks, and during these
we have noticed how diverse the application of Regulation 1/2005 is by different Member States
compared to our checks. Italy is not just the final destination of many consignments sent from
northern Europe, but is also a transit point for consignments of animals from northern Europe
heading for Greece.

The irregularities and non-conformities to Regulation 1/2005 that we have observed are the
same as those that the speakers before me have already spoken about, particularly as regards
journey time. Obviously the longer the journey time, the worse the effects will be on animal
welfare, and we have observed this in practice, along with overcrowding on the journey, and
animals having difficulty accessing drinking systems, which is another very common
phenomenon, not to mention ventilation and high temperatures, bearing in mind that we are a
southern European country where summer temperatures can go above 40 degrees, making it
difficult to keep temperatures within the ranges required by the regulation.

Another issue I would like to highlight and report to the Committee concerns the many
consignments of horses destined for slaughter that we see daily, bearing in mind that people in
southern Italy, and particularly in Apulia where I live, eat more horse meat than possibly any
other country in Europe. The irregularly is that the horses, which come mainly from Poland and
Spain, are unbroken horses but are declared as broken horses. We do not have any official
means of distinguishing between broken horses and unbroken horses. A tool, a checklist, some
guidelines or a similar instrument should be prepared – and this is an invitation to the
Commission – to help inspectors identify the characteristics of these two categories.

Another issue is support from the traffic police. When Regulation 1/2005 entered into force, we
received vital support from the traffic police. After some time – five or six years – the traffic
police began to give us less support because they had other priorities, and so the official checks
also dwindled, not just in terms of numbers but also in terms of quality. For this reason it would
be useful to implement the practice of retrospective checks, though there are also difficulties
with these associated with reading satellite navigation systems and understanding different
languages, because the language differs according to the transporter’s nationality.

I think a harmonised system of checks in Europe could be useful to improve monitoring of the
application of Regulation 1/2005. And a system of checks should obviously be based on an
appropriate risk categorisation, which really should take account of the different geographical,
cultural and even religious characteristics of the various Member States involved in long
journeys.

For example, in Italy’s case, consideration must be given to the fact that Italy is a very long
country with the sea on three of its four sides, and also, as I said earlier, that it is not just the
final destination of animals for slaughter but also a transit point for transport to other European
countries and to third countries, even Africa.
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So to conclude, I think that application of the regulation is enough in itself to monitor animal
welfare, but obviously the staffing, in terms of both staff numbers and support from the traffic
police, must be provided to carry out checks and monitoring of animal welfare.

1-010-0000

Iris Baumgärtner, Vice-Chair, Animal Welfare Foundation. – Dear Chair, dear Members of
the European Parliament, I’m really honoured and happy to be able to share the observations of
the Animal Welfare Foundation (AWF) on the long-distance transport of unweaned calves and
lambs with you.

Already 20 years ago, I trailed unweaned calves from Lithuania to Spain and I saw them
deprived of food for 53 hours. Today, the situation remains unchanged. From 2014 to 2020, our
teams documented transports of unweaned calves and lambs and gathered evidence of the poor
enforcement of Regulation (EC) No 1/2005.

I would like to point out that our teams are well-trained experts and we teach police and official
veterinarians in several Member States. During our observations of 56 transports with
unweaned calves, carried from Lithuania, Poland and Germany to Spain, the Netherlands and
Italy, and lambs from Poland, Hungary and Romania to Italy, we found that all transports were
in breach of the regulation for transporting animals. These animals were unfit, in inadequate
vehicles, in overcrowded conditions, with a lack of headspace and with unrealistic journey
plans. On top of all these stress factors, all transports share one major violation: animals suffer
thirst and hunger for a very long time.

We observed clear signs of hunger in calves: mooing loudly, biting the metal bars of the truck,
circling other calves’ bellies and tails. Lambs were showing thirst by bleating, licking water
from the walls of the truck and desperately trying to use the metal drinkers for pigs. Our
documentation shows that the core element of Regulation (EC) No 1/2005 – Article 3 – is
routinely violated during long journeys of these young animals. Article 3 requires that all
animals are supplied according to their needs, and that food and water is given to them during
rest periods. For unweaned calves and lambs (those are animals still on a milk diet), this means
the supply of milk or milk replacer.

The transport and resting periods of the regulation are nine hours of travelling, a minimum of
one hour resting, nine hours of travelling, followed by 24 hours of resting. This requirement is
binding for journeys exceeding 8 hours, and the transport vehicle must be equipped with
drinking systems suitable for the species and category of animals.

But have we observed trucks with suitable drinking systems for unweaned calves and lambs?
The answer is: clearly no. The majority of trucks are not equipped with a supply system
providing electrolytes or milk replacer. We heard that a few trucks have a drinking system with
rubber teats, probably also providing warm liquids. Still, in our opinion, it does not solve the
problem because unweaned calves and lambs needs hands-on assistance to drink efficiently.
Actually, in all these years, we have never seen unweaned animals supplied with feed on board
a truck. Out of 56 trucks observed, 49 were equipped with pig drinkers only, and only water
and solid feed can be offered to them. But this is actually not suitable for unweaned animals
and their special physiology.

Have we observed unweaned animals supplied on board the truck after nine hours of transport?
The answer is clearly no. Even though 31 trucks stopped after 9 hours for a rest, no feed was
provided to the calves. The drinking system was not activated and we never saw drivers feeding
the animals. When we asked the drivers about feeding, the drivers laughed and they asked us
how they should do it. In fact, if you ever stand in front of a truck loaded with 220 calves on 3
decks, or 800 lambs on 4 decks, you understand why it’s clearly impossible.
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What have we found now regarding the mandatory 24-hour rest at the control post? We found
that 40 transports were observed that needed to rest the calves for 24 hours at a controlled post.
Only 2 of them stopped for 24 hours. Seven rested the calves less than 24 hours and 5 did not
stop at all.

So what are the consequences we observed? Already, 12 years ago, after numerous complaints
from NGOs, the EU Commission sent a letter to all Member States recommending that
competent authorities should ensure that unweaned animals are offered electrolytes or milk
substitutes during the rest period and that metal nipples should not be considered suitable for
unweaned calves and lambs.

Nevertheless, still today, trucks in most Member States are approved to carry pigs, piglets,
cattle, calves, sheep, lambs all in the same truck, even though these animals have very different
needs in respect of truck design. A truck with water troughs for cattle is not at all adequate for
unweaned calves. Recently, a competent authority in Germany refused the approval of a long
journey of unweaned calves to Spain because the truck was only equipped with pig drinkers.
The competent authority successively lost several court cases due to the lack of clear wording
in the regulation. The court ruled that the truck approval for cattle also legitimises it for the
transport of unweaned calves. Now, and despite better knowledge, the competent authority has
to approve weekly transport of unweaned calves to Spain in inadequate vehicles.

The question is now: would the journey time limit for unweaned calves solve the problem?
Definitely not, as we proved in the last two years. When, for example, the federal states of
Bavaria and North Rhine-Westphalia stopped the long journey of unweaned calves, the animals
were still carried to Spain, but via several short journeys. The so-called assembly-centre
hopping involves several transports, unloadings and reloadings, and putting the welfare of
vulnerable calves at a very high risk.

To summarise now, unweaned animals are still on a milk diet, with very special demands on
the quality of their food and the way it’s offered to them, none of which can be fulfilled in
transport vehicles. The major reason for the poor enforcement is the contradiction in Regulation
(EC) No 1/2005 that tolerates long distance transport of unweaned calves and lambs, even
though its binding requirements cannot be put into practice. So we are at the end of the road
and we appeal to you, members of the ANIT Committee, to support a revision of Regulation
(EC) No 1/2005, that is, specifying the age at which an animal may be considered as weaned
and prohibiting the transport of unweaned calves and lambs.

1-011-0000

Chair. – Thank you very much to you for all these examples and also your recommendations.
So far, I would like to congratulate our experts because they are really keeping to their time. So
I give the floor to Dr Antonio Velarde, he is Head of the Animal Welfare Programme from
IRTA Spain. Good morning.

1-012-0000

Antonio Velarde, Head of Animal Welfare, IRTA Spain. – Thank you very much for the
invitation to be here in this committee. It’s really a pleasure to be here and to share with you
my experience.

I should say that I am not a competent authority, so I cannot talk about enforcement,
infringement or breaches. I am a researcher and also a member of the Animal Health and Animal
Welfare panel of EFSA. The idea of the talk of today is to try to provide some sound scientific
basis for further discussion of welfare during long transport. Next please.
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We know that transport is a stressful situation for animals because in a short period of time
these animals face several hazards or several factors at the same time. I mean, animals are on
the farm and suddenly they are fasting and facing water deprivation.

They have to face the handling of people they are not used to. They are moving to the transport.
They have a reduced space, different effective temperature. In the lorry – they are not used to
being in a lorry – they start to move and they are also mixed between animals. And so they have
to face these factors all at the same time. If they were one by one, the animal would cope easily.
But the challenge during transport is that the toll of all these factors increase. Next please.

That means that the longer the duration of the journey, the longer the exposure of these animals
to these hazards, and they may also impair animal welfare. So what is important or what we try
to do is – yes – to identify what are the main hazards and to which main aspects of the animal
welfare it applies, because animal welfare has a different aspects and some of them will have a
negative effect to thermal stress, others to prolonged thirst, for example, and others to resting
problems.

So we need to identify which are the main problems, the main hazards and to which welfare
consequence it applies. What we notice is that there is a lot of interaction among them; also
heat stress or cold stress not only depends on the effective temperature, but also of the space
that the animal has in the lorry. And when we are talking about temperature, we say ‘effective
temperature’, not ‘environment temperature’. This is a combination between temperature and
humidity.

Also, we have an animal that is exposed to several hazards and we say that the longer the
duration, the higher will be exposure to this consequence. But also an alternative to reduce the
negative welfare consequences, if we identify the hazard, we can try to reduce the impact and
also if we alleviate impact on these animals, we may alleviate also exposure to the welfare
consequence.

I think what is important is to identify the hazard, but also to have animal-based measures so
we can scientifically assess if these animals are suffering or not. We may see that, for example,
high temperature may have an impact on thermal stress, but not all the animals will react to the
same temperature in the same conditions or the same journeys in the same condition.

It’s important also in the legislation to develop animal-based indicators, to have clear measures,
indicators to assess if these animals are suffering or not. And this is certainly an important lack
of the current legislation. Next please.

OK, you can go to the next one. Once we have identified the hazard, we have tools to monitor
the welfare of the animals during the journey and the next activity for scientists might be to
identify preventive and corrective measures. If you could move to the next slide, please.

We have also been working during the last year to identify and propose corrective and
preventive measures to improve the welfare of the animals, especially during long journeys.
Here what I showed you is three projects funded by the Commission, by DG SANTE or DG
SANCO, on preventive and corrective measures.

The first one is about control posts where we developed with the Institute of the European
Union the design of high-quality control posts for the resting of the animals, also protocols for
the assessment of the welfare of the animals when they arrive to the control post and loading
during resting and then before continuing the journey. There was also developed a training
programme for official vets to assess the welfare, and this was also marketed in e-learning tools.
And also there was the development of the certification system for control posts in transport.
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Another project was the animal transport guides, where you can get this information that the
main objective here was the collection, the development and dissemination of best practice
during transport. Next, please.

But there is still a lack of scientific evidence for the support of good practice during long
journeys, and I will just bring you the example of the unweaned calves, but I think it is the most
clear example of long journey transport. And these conclusions came from the commission we
had in the animal welfare platform, and there we identified that there was lacking of scientific
evidence for the definition of undue suffering that is in the legislation. Also, the exact needs of
calves during transport.

I mean, there is evidence that the maximum interval between feeding should be 12 hours, but
this is based on research on farm, so research during transport is lacking. And research is also
lacking into an interval from milk meal until gastric emptying, also the exact height of the
drinking devices to secure the best welfare or the provision for proper digestion to avoid
diarrhoea, or what is the effect of handling during the resting period and also the right age and
transport conditions of unweaned calves. Next please.

And just to finalise, I think is important, in journeys is important, but also the fitness of the
animals before starting the transport is a very important issue. I mean, there is scientific
evidence that calves are maybe not fit for transport because they don’t get enough colostrum
because maybe it’s too late. And – this is also important – we have to realise that calves are not
the main production of the dairy. And next please.

So, when we risk assessments are made or we are assessing an alternative we also have to
consider the welfare impact.

1-013-0000

Chair. – Thank you very much. And we are perfectly on time to start the round of questions
from the coordinators. They have three minutes and then afterwards the other Members have
two minutes for the second round. So I start with Mr Daniel Buda from the EPP.

1-014-0000

Daniel Buda (PPE). – Madam Chair, I would like to thank the experts for their presentations.
Most interesting, without a doubt. And I think we could draw some conclusions based on the
speeches and explanations heard today. Firstly, I believe we are dealing with an infringement
of Regulation 1/2005 on animal transport in many Member States.

Madam Chair, I believe we must find out, or ask the European Commission to review much
more carefully, how this legislation is being implemented in the Member States, because we
have heard countless times today that it is being infringed. So, we do have the legislation. There
is no point in coming up with any sort of legislation at European level if it is not respected at
Member State level.

On the other hand, it is very important to understand what is happening on the ground. Madam
Chair, ladies and gentlemen, we can of course say here, especially when it comes to the transport
of unweaned calves, that we must stop or discontinue transportation. But let us be serious: we
must come up with constructive solutions when it comes to this category of animals.

I have said it many times in this committee: there are Member States such as Romania which
do not have a developed network of pig and chicken breeders. We are therefore obliged to
import these animals from countries outside Romania. We must also be aware of the fact that
some farms do not have the facilities to rear calves to weaning. Please remember that we are
discussing practical matters here. I repeat, there are farms which do not have the facilities to
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rear their calves to weaning, just as there are farms which specialise in rearing unweaned calves,
which they take to four or five hundred kilograms or whatever the market demands.

Therefore, when it comes to this, we must see what we can do in the matter, and here I would
ask the experts whether they think we could do with some transport corridors for young animals
– but not exclusively for that category. Such corridors would be dotted every so often with
farms where these animals could be unloaded, because it is not enough for us to say they should
take a break. Where would that lorry take a break? Have we considered this? In a car park? At
the end of the day, what good would that do? No, I believe that we should think along the lines
of directing European funds, namely money we have for welfare, to this area, to enable us to
develop such farms along these transport corridors, where the animals could be unloaded, fed
and so on.

Otherwise, if all we have to say is ‘We want to ban transportation’, we are not providing a
solution. And this would not be a solution for live animal exports to third countries either. I
have said this before and I say it again: there are countries which do not take carcasses. There
are countries which want to import live animals, and if they do not import them from the
European Union, they will do it from other countries around the world, such as Australia and
New Zeeland. And, as a matter of fact, there is a powerful Australian and New Zealand lobby
which wants the European Union to stop live animal transportation to third countries.

1-015-0000

Chair. – Thank you very much and I give the floor now to Ms Isabel Carvalhais, who is not the
coordinator – that’s why she has two minutes – and afterwards Ms Carmen Avram is going to
have the three minutes. Ms Isabel Carvalhais from S&D please, for two minutes. And if you
are in the room, you have to keep your mask on if you are sitting there.

1-016-0000

Isabel Carvalhais (S&D). – Thank you very much, Madam Chair, no, I am in my office, I have
to follow another session that I need to attend and I am therefore very grateful for the
opportunity to be involved in this discussion.

I would also like to begin by thanking the experts very much for their contributions and I would
also thank them for the written answers they have sent us, which really are very valuable for
our work.

I have two questions, one for Dr Velarde. Dr Velarde, you mention the development of animal-
based indicators to assess their well-being as a tool to address some of the failings in Regulation
(EC) No 1/2005, specifically in terms of journey times and some open provisions that create
difficulties in interpretation and generate uncertainty in relation to enforcement of the legal
provisions. Could you give us an update on the latest scientific progress in terms of the
development of such indicators? And do you consider that we already have or are close to
scientific consensus on some of these indicators that could be used in this phase to help ensure
that animal welfare is effectively protected?

And my final question is for Mr Sultana. Mr Sultana, you mentioned transport in extreme
temperatures, and thus those exceeding the maximum permitted temperatures, as a frequent
infringement of Regulation (EC) No 1/2005, which is obviously, de facto, a problem frequently
mentioned by many experts as being one of the main causes for animal welfare concerns during
transport. In your opinion, what improvements could be made to vehicles to ensure adequate
temperature conditions on board and do you believe that there are actually viable technical
solutions to achieve this?

Thank you very much and good day to everyone.
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1-017-0000

Asger Christensen (Renew). – Madam Chair, thank you for a good presentation. (The Chair
interrupted with a practical remark). I think there have been some really good suggestions for
how we can improve long-distance transport. I also think that it is evident that the joint
regulation from 2005 is not being complied with as regards long-distance transport in many
areas, and we must of course do something about this.

In my opinion, animals should be comfortable, regardless of whether they are in stables or in
transit. I have just sold nine dairy cows from my farm to Poland, and they are being transported
there today. There is a seven-page logbook detailing how that journey is to be carried out, where
they are to rest, where they are to be milked, etc., to ensure that they arrive safely in Poland.

So here is my question: thanks to new technology, new technology for transportation, that is
digitalisation, we can see at all times how the animals are faring, where they are, whether it is
hot or cold, and yes, in my opinion we should also have transport operations where the vehicles
have both heating and air-conditioning, so that the animals are comfortable on long journeys.
These are two things, digitalisation and temperature monitoring, where both heating and cooling
can be added.

The animals should also be fit for transport before they are loaded on to the vehicles. Ensuring
this is a veterinary task. The Irish representative made it extremely clear that the animals should
be fit for transport and that there should be a veterinarian who approves them; the driver of
course also has a responsibility, but this a veterinary task.

I have also put questions to the Dutch Ministry of Agriculture – written questions regarding
how he thought we could transport unweaned animals in a proper and reasonable manner,
because we must do this! Thank you for giving me the floor and thank you for an excellent
presentation this morning.

1-018-0000

Sylvia Limmer (ID). – First of all, many thanks to the experts who have taken the time to be
here with us. It is simply not the case that these abuses, some of which have been described
very strikingly today, were not known. Every year, more than a billion poultry and millions of
cows, pigs, sheep, goats and horses are transported and exported between the Member States,
within the EU and of course also to third countries. In the main these are transports of animals
for slaughter or transports between farms which work in a highly specialised way – when bull
calves born in Germany are sent to Spain for fattening, for example.

When it comes to this topic, most people immediately see in their mind’s eye the horrific images
and the conditions on board the transports to third countries – an issue that we will also be
addressing in the next consultation. Often, the situation for transport within the EU’s borders is
not much better. Although the individual nations within the EU also, and specifically, constitute
a community of values, the priority placed on animal welfare seems to be markedly different in
the individual communities in the Member States. And the fact that the main EU directive, the
one that is supposed to lay down the standards for the transport of animals in the context of a
commercial activity, exists only on paper is demonstrated also by the flagrant violations that
have been documented again and again over the years, and continue to be presented here today.

Throughout Europe, CO2 emissions can be precisely regulated to the nearest gram, but when it
comes to animal welfare, contrary to all assurances, the situation remain hazy. In this respect,
of course, the directive, the main directive, therefore needs to be revised – as requested by
Parliament and also signalled by the Commission – and the requirements must be worded in
precise terms. For example, rather than referring to a sufficient height, exact minimum
information would be required for the different animal species.
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But my question: Does it even make any sense to more precisely state and to tighten up a
regulation that is already being massively violated in practice? Ultimately, the implementation
and enforcement rests primarily with the respective Member States. And the question also arises
here as to how the differing competences in the certification of drivers, vehicles and transport
companies can be structured and, above all, harmonised; the same applies for the issue of
clearance procedures.

Secondly, should we not establish a harmonised system of penalties to ensure also that
violations are punished uniformly throughout Europe?

And thirdly – I would also be especially interested in Ms Baumgärtner’s view on this: What
form would a functioning control system, a standardised Europe-wide control system and a
transparent control system take, in your opinion?

And lastly, a question that is very close to my heart as an opponent of long-distance transport
in general, especially in the case of slaughter animals: Would a blanket time limit on animal
transports – let’s say eight hours, or four hours for poultry – not solve many – not all, but many
– of the problems in one fell swoop? Because, as we know, and as has been demonstrated again
today, even the most well-intentioned animal welfare actions become increasingly ineffective
as journey duration increases.

1-019-0000

Caroline Roose (Verts/ALE). – Madam Chair, before going into the detail of your speeches
and the issues they raise, I would like to return to the theme of our hearing: long-distance
transports of live animals. Why do we need to transport animals across Europe, sometimes for
days? The agri-foodstuffs industry has established an intensive, productivist model that treats
animals as things: animals can be born in one country, fattened in another and slaughtered in a
third. Before we even ask the question of how we transport animals over long distances, we
should be attempting to reduce these transports, or indeed to eliminate them entirely. It is this
same logic of minimising costs and maximising profits that makes some people circumvent the
law: for example, some people try to avoid having to make costly stops; others transport animals
when temperatures are too high. I would have liked to know what types of fraud you see most
often on long-distance transports.

Journey logs are one of the main monitoring methods because they have to be validated before
departure. This is essential for the animals to have the breaks required by law as well as access
to water and food, as already stated. We often see that journey logs are approved despite being
incomplete or even unrealistic. I would have liked to know what criteria are used to check
journey logs and whether they are realistic or not. For example, can a journey log be approved
when the recorded place of destination is a port or a collection centre? A port or a collection
centre cannot be the place of arrival but could be used to hide a change of mode of transport.
During previous hearings we were told about pressures on veterinary officers to approve
transports that are unrealistic. Have you observed these pressures?

1-020-0000

Peter Lundgren (ECR). – Madam Chair, the regulation requires that unweaned animals, young
animals that are fed on a liquid diet, are given adequate fluids in between two transport periods
of nine hours each. This concerns mainly unweaned calves, as these animals are transported in
large numbers over long distances, for example, from Ireland and Lithuania to Spain. These
transports are carried out even though it’s scientifically proven and confirmed by Member
States that it is technically impossible to supply unweaned cows with adequate liquid on board
the trucks.

In fact, the vast majority of these animals are unable to properly use the drinking device
commonly installed on trucks because at the farms they were accustomed to sucking on a
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flexible rubber nipple – rather than a metal nipple – in their mouth and bite down on a stiff rod.
Also, it is not possible to operate the commonly used drinking system with the liquid necessary
for unweaned cows because these systems work with water. The electrolyte solutions or milk
substitutes required for the calves would clog the pipes. While warming up the liquid to the
body temperature of calves would be necessary to avoid serious health problems, that is not
possible on commonly used road vehicles.

Above all, however, due to their age, the feeding methods they are accustomed to and their
reaction to the stress of being transported, suckling calves and lambs are not able to feed
themselves independently in accordance with their physical needs. Consequently, some animals
do not drink at all, while others drink too much, both of which have a detrimental effect on
health and welfare. Thus, in order to guarantee that each animal drinks the amount of liquid
adequate to his or her age and physiological need, individual feeding would be necessary. This,
however, is not feasible on board the trucks, which are usually loaded with approximately 200
unweaned calves on 3 decks, or 700 unweaned lambs on 4 decks.

Consequently, unweaned animals regularly suffer from feed and liquid deprivation during long
distance transport. It is impossible for the competent authorities of the Member States to enforce
the requirement to provide unweaned calves with liquid during long-distance transport.

It is not comprehensible that Regulation (EC) No 1/2005 provides for the transport of unweaned
animals over a long distance, given that such transport is not feasible under realistic
circumstanceswithout causing undue suffering to the animals and without severely endangering
their physical integrity. This problem has been ongoing for many years. It existed under the
previous directive on the protection of animals during transport and remains unsolved.

Would it not be better to reduce the transport times to the point where it is not necessary to
provide unweaned animals with liquid during transport?

1-021-0000

Anja Hazekamp (The Left). – Madam Chair, year in, year out, day in, day out, we see that
animal transports over long distances are structurally associated with serious welfare problems
for the animals. These long-distance transports are inextricably linked to the import and export
of animals. I have a few questions about this for the Dutch Ministry of Agriculture.

Mr Roest, after it was revealed that outside the EU resting places did not exist or were
unsuitable, the Netherlands stopped exporting animals to countries outside the EU. You are no
doubt familiar with the shocking images released by Eyes on Animals a few months ago, images
showing Dutch animals that came to a gruesome end in slaughterhouses in Lebanon and Libya
despite the export ban. So, although the Netherlands itself no longer exports animals to
countries outside the EU, these animals still end up there after being transported across Europe.

If we really want the Dutch export ban to be effective, should we also restrict all long-distance
transports within Europe? Or do you have any other solutions to this problem? Mr Roest, do
you, for example, argue in the Council for action to completely stop the export of animals to
countries outside the EU? Are you prepared to get the conversation on this going in the Council
and submit a proposal yourself? And if not, why not?

The Netherlands also has one of the largest airports in the world. Huge numbers of farm animals
are transported via Schiphol each year. Sadly, something often goes awry during these
transports too. Can you indicate whether these transports also fall within the scope of the Dutch
export ban? And if not, why not?
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The Netherlands also exports calves, but at the same time imports a great many calves every
year. Every year some 800 000 calves are transported from Ireland to the Netherlands via
France after having been removed from their mothers shortly after birth. In answers to our
written questions, you indicated that if the rules for feeding and resting animals were followed,
the transport of calves would no longer be feasible. Do I thus understand you correctly that, in
addition to an export ban for the Netherlands, you are also in favour of an import ban?

Finally, Madam Chair, I have one more question, for Mr Sultana and Ms Baumgärtner. Could
you tell us more about the frequent transgressions you have seen during road transport, for
example in the transport of poultry, pigs and cattle?

1-022-0000

Herbert Dorfmann (PPE). – Thank you very much! Thank you for the very interesting
comments from our speakers. I would like to address two, three issues. One issue is something
that previous speakers have already said. I believe that in fact one big problem is the transport
of unweaned animals, that is, calves, foals, etc. And I think that even where the current rules
are complied with to the letter, transport that is appropriate for these particular animals often is
quite simply not feasible. Considering that there are up to 250 calves on a truck – even if the
vehicle is properly equipped with watering stations – then it will not be possible to ensure that
these 250 calves can be adequately and properly watered.

And so my question to Ms Baumgärtner is whether you see a solution where there would just
be stations provided, where the animals would have to be unloaded after 9 hours, where they
would be properly watered at the stations and then transported onwards. And here, I think, the
issue of pooling is also very important, because that also results in some calves being
transported back and forth all over Europe.

Another issue is traceability. I have the impression – and veterinarians have told me this again
and again – that it is simply not possible to trace individual animals in Europe. Here again, the
subject of pooling is a big issue. Pooling means that the animals are reformed into new groups,
and then it’s just no longer possible to trace how a particular animal was transported, over what
distance, etc.

Another issue, I believe, is that we need to think about the evidence of formal qualifications for
drivers; these regulations vary widely throughout Europe. Here, too, a uniform regulation would
be needed – and, by the way, also for the approval of the vehicles in and of themselves.

And what we also have to consider very carefully in our committee is the issue of driving and
rest times for drivers and for animals. It really doesn’t make much sense if these times differ.
Here, too, adjustments would have to be made in order to ensure that transport is carried out
properly.

1-023-0000

Carmen Avram (S&D). – Chair, I just want to thank our experts for their interesting
presentations and their very balanced observations and recommendations. It is obvious, as one
of our speakers said, that we have a regulation that could serve to improve animal welfare, but
its provisions are not applied, except for the very impressive Irish model. I have heard today
criticism of many of the EU countries regarding the way they treat animals by violating the
rules of the regulation.

So, to Mr Doyle, Ireland has been such a good case study, and I believe this is extremely
important for our inquiry but also for the European livestock sector in general. I understand that
Ireland did its own inquiry by asking, for example, for access to real-time vehicle navigation
systems or carrying out retrospective checks or placing marine surveyors to perform technical
checks on the vessels. Can you please name a few results of these retrospective checks on the
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real-time tracking of vehicles and the technical assistance from marine engineers? Where did
the errors or law violations appear? And did you notice significant changes in animal welfare
after implementing these measures? I just want to know, also, if Ireland had on board marine
engineers during the long journeys to Africa and what would, in your opinion, a veterinarian
and a marine engineer do on board to improve the welfare of live animals during long journeys?

For Mr Roest, I am aware of the intention of your country to move towards exporting genetic
material. Did you find any shortcomings of genetic-material exports? As far as I understood
from several research materials, this is not yet possible for pigs, for example. So I would be
interested in this answer.

Also the same question for Mr Sultana. How would these be dealt with in the case of animal
species for which technology is not yet developed enough to permit the transport of genetic
material?

To Mr Tullio, thank you very much for working and sharing with us the analysis of
infringements reported from 2009 to 2013. What is your opinion on the mandatory presence of
official veterinarians during traffic controls and mandatory training for police officers who, as
you say, need to understand their crucial role in the proper enforcement of Regulation (EC)
No 1/2005?

Ms Baumgärtner, what would be your approach towards the transports which fail repeatedly to
comply with the transport regulation?

And to Mr Velarde, I appreciate your answer to my question. I would like to follow up on it.
During your research career, did you feel that the outcomes of the scientific projects and the
up-to-date developments were properly incorporated by the industry to improve welfare?

1-024-0000

Juan Ignacio Zoido Álvarez (PPE). – Madam Chair, I appeal to your generosity and ask you
to allow me to make a reference to the unfortunate event that has taken place in the port of
Cartagena, which you mentioned at the beginning of this meeting. I can assure you that this
represents an isolated act, but I would like to emphasise that this is a very unfortunate situation.
But it should not tarnish the magnificent management of the port of Cartagena, which is a true
model of well-managed animal transport, not only in Spain, but also in the Mediterranean.

I hope that in a very short time, the Spanish Government will send us a detailed report that will
allow us to draw conclusions that could be useful for the future of animal transport (that
Government, by the way, is not aligned with the political group I belong to, but I trust it will do
this).

Madam Chair, I would like to thank all the speakers today for their time and above all for the
clarity of their presentations, which will undoubtedly help us to manage our work within this
committee successfully.

I have one question for Mr Doyle. Regardless of extreme positions or positions that are, perhaps,
sometimes far removed from reality, I believe that the point of view of someone responsible for
management is truly important. And the truth is that there are a lot of data to back up
management. According to the reports presented by Mr Doyle, the majority of the instances of
non-compliance detected have not been serious and the sanctions imposed have been successful
in reversing these situations in most cases. But I would nevertheless like to know what lessons
we have learned from these breaches and the sanctions that have been imposed. In addition,
before having to resort to sanctions, he talked about technology in the form of an app and the
necessary associated training.
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In conclusion, the European Union often establishes limitations and restrictions that shift the
burden of responsibility exclusively to the producer, with very few positive incentives. Do you
believe that the European Union should fund these measures to ensure compliance with the
applicable legal requirements in all Member States?

1-025-0000

Marlene Mortler (PPE). – I would like to thank all the speakers for their contributions to the
discussion, but also for their written answers, and as a mother of three and grandmother of five
I want to say: unweaned calves are a no-go for me, and therefore this is the issue we must
address as the absolute top priority.
Secondly, Ms Baumgärtner, you said that the regulation dating from 2005 has vague provisions,
that it contains inconsistencies. Question for you: When was the last time you trailed a
transport?

And this brings us nicely to Dr Tullio. He too is calling for a harmonised system, from which
obviously we are a long way away, because if I have listened carefully to Dr Doyle from Ireland
– and I have – what I am noting is that a lot of things are different there. A lot of things are
better. Thank you for telling us about your modus operandi and practices, which should to a
certain extent serve as a model for us.

We have heard from Dr Velarde about the transport options, which for him are the overall focus.

And now to my questions for Mr Sultana; you have already replied to me in writing. I was
particularly interested in the extent to which police officers are prepared for carrying out these
controls. And your answer was very clear: not well enough. In that response you then also called
for a training programme to bring the training of the officers up to a standard level EU-wide. I
would like to ask you to please give a brief precis of the setting up of this training programme.
How many training sessions are needed to prepare police officers for controlling transport
vehicles? What are the key factors in the success of this training?

I ask this because in Germany the police are carrying out these controls more and more often,
but there are no experts at the checkpoint. There are media representatives present, but no
experts. And I believe there is an absolute shortfall here.

Thank you; I look forward to your responses.

1-026-0000

Billy Kelleher (Renew). – Chair, I welcome the opportunity to speak on this particular issue
and I just want to ask a few questions in terms of the actual regulation itself and what we must
do to ensure that it is enforced.

I suppose when we look at Regulation (EC) No 1/2005, it is quite evident that there’s a lot of
strong regulations in it and obligations on Member States, and on agencies of Member States,
and on the Commission itself, to ensure that there’s broad compliance, that efforts are made
across all levels of transport to ensure that animal husbandry and animal welfare is taken into
account.

Of course, the weakness in terms of the evidence presented today and in previous hearings, and
obviously with regard to the issue that the Chair spoke about when she opened the meeting this
morning is that there are systemic breaches and failure to regulate and failure to enforce across
many Member States in the European Union.

Some of the people that are obviously presenting evidence at the committee are ideologically
opposed to the transport of animals. They have a very firm view on that. But assuming that our
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committee is going to do what it is established to do, and that is to assess the failure of the
Commission and Member States acting under the aegis of Regulation (EC) No 1/2005 and why
they are failing to implement those and ensure the integrity of the system.

From that perspective, I have a number of questions. Firstly, to Mr Rob Doyle and then to the
Dutch representative, and then if somebody else wishes to answer, well then they’re more than
welcome.

But the questions really are: if Regulation (EC) No 1/2005 was fully complied with – in other
words, if there was proper oversight and implementation of the regulation, with clear sanctions
for Member States that fail to implement this and for individuals who fail to comply with the
regulation – would that, in effect, ensure that animal husbandry and animal welfare during
transport would be upheld and vindicated? Or are there weaknesses in it that need to be
addressed?

If you could elaborate, Mr. Doyle, from Ireland’s perspective, have we gone beyond the
regulation itself? Are there other areas where we could improve? And are there other areas
where the EU Commission could improve the regulation to ensure that there are adequate
checks in place and that there are adequate standards provided for?

From the Dutch perspective, are the objections to the transport of live animals primarily down
to concerns of the government and its view of it, or is down to the fact that you feel that we’re
incapable of transporting animals safely about the European Union and incapable of enforcing
the regulations?

1-027-0000

Maria Noichl (S&D). – My warmest thanks for speaking, and thank you very much for the
really very in-depth contributions.

I have two questions. Poor transport planning with an inadequate number of drivers is often
seen in practice, and this results in unnecessarily long journey times and leads to problems with
the drivers’ rest times, which must be taken into account.

Could you please comment on possible animal welfare problems due to poor planning that
would actually be identifiable in advance, and what implications arise from having an
insufficient number of drivers?

I have a second question. We always talk about animal transport. So far, we haven’t made any
distinction between animal transports of conventional animals and animal transports of animals
from the organic sector, from the ‘organic track’, organic animals.

I would be interested to know whether there are distinctions or differences for you as a
practitioner on site when you carry out controls, or how you feel about those animal transports.
What happens with the animals that, on the one hand, are conventional animals, and are there
special or particular things about animals from the organic ‘track’? I would be interested in
hearing about that

1-028-0000

Annika Bruna (ID). – Madam Chair, I would like to talk about the impact that the
disappearance of local slaughterhouses has on lengthening transport times.

In France, the number of slaughterhouses has fallen from 1 200 in 1970 to 250 in 2020. This
diminishing territorial network has led to an increase in transport times, which causes stress and
suffering to livestock. With the disappearance of local slaughterhouses, long-distance transport
has now become the norm. I am therefore wondering what action the Member States and the



22 25-02-2021

Commission are taking regarding our network of slaughterhouses. Could our speakers tell us
about their countries’ policies to maintain a network of local, high-quality slaughterhouses? Do
you not think it vital that we rapidly develop mobile slaughterhouses, which have the merit of
completely eliminating the transport of live animals? In addition, in this context, the presence
of and monitoring by farmers during slaughter would also have the advantage of minimising
stress for the animals.

1-029-0000

Ska Keller (Verts/ALE). – Chair, I would like to thank all the speakers. It was very interesting.

I have a couple of questions for Ms Baumgärtner. Could you tell us a bit more about this practice
of assembly hopping, and could you explain what loopholes you think enable that in the current
legislation and how that problem could be addressed?

A couple of questions also to Mr Roest. Do you not have any knowledge about this practice of
assembly hopping occurring in the Netherlands or around? And also, I found it very interesting
that in your written answers, you mentioning that you – and that means, I assume, the Dutch
Government – are proposing or are supporting a reduction of animal transportation and also a
ban of transports longer than eight hours for slaughter and a full ban of transport of unweaned
calves. Do you have any support for that from other Member States? Could you highlight how
that is being discussed in the Council and which Member States are supporting that?

You also mentioned the terrible situation of animals in general, but in this particular case, EU
animals ending up in shocking situations in Morocco and Egypt and so on. What do you think
should be done in order to change that?

And then to Mr Doyle, I would like to ask a question again that actually was done in writing by
our colleague Ms Noichl, namely about the long hours of transport of calves from Ireland, as
she writes, from 17 to 19 hours by sea and 24 to 30 hours by road, which also means that feeding
cannot be ensured. So how do you do that with unweaned calves and do you have transporters
in Ireland that are actually suitable?

1-030-0000

Emmanouil Fragkos (ECR). – Chair, in Mr Sultana’s presentation, he highlighted problems
connected to infringements of maximum and minimum temperatures.

The current regulation prescribes that temperatures must not fall below 5 degrees and above 30
degrees in vehicles. The temperature on board of the vehicle can only be checked
retrospectively. What things can competent authorities and transporters already do when
planning and signing off a transport in order to improve compliance with legislation?

1-031-0000

Colm Markey (PPE). – Thank you Chair, and thank you to all the speakers for their
contributions this morning.

It would appear to me that a lot of the examples would represent non-compliance with the
regulation as opposed to the regulation not being effective. And I’d just be curious to know
what the different speakers’ perspective would be on that. In particular, I suppose I’m interested
in what Rob Doyle’s presentation is.

I’d be personally fairly familiar with the high standards enforced by the Department of
Agriculture in Ireland and indeed with the Wageningen University report. It would suggest that
the Irish calves have particularly good outcomes and are particularly sought after in Holland. I
notice his 0.60% casualty rate would be, my understanding is that it would be lower than the
standard that you would get on a farms across Europe. I just wonder why is that in particular?
And what is it about the Irish calves that works so effectively?
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Secondly, obviously Ireland has a particular part in its transport, it involves transport oversea
by boat. And I was wondering what the perspective is as regards transport by boat as opposed
to transport by lorries? My understanding is there’s less stress when they are on the boat, and
maybe Mr Doyle could inform us about that.

Also in relation to the idea of GPS and the involvement of technology and the use of technology.
My understanding is that all the lorries have GPS, and you mentioned that the idea of a tracking
system, I’d welcome any further information you give us about that, and perhaps that’s
something we should look at closely.

And I also understand that there’s research being done in Ireland as regards wearable
technologies and looking at stress levels. I think there’s research been done and when would
this research be available to inform the committee? Because I think it’s vital that anything that
we do is based on science and evidence. And like as I said at the start, I think then the non-
compliances in many ways are to do with non-compliance, as opposed to the standards not
being good enough. So I leave it that, I’d like to ask a few more questions but I’m afraid time
wouldn’t allow.
1-032-0000

Sirpa Pietikäinen (PPE). – Chair, I would like to thank the speakers for the very enlightening
presentations.

We have heard today quite a number of challenges that we have concerning the different types
of transportation within Europe and the surveillance there and the centralisation of abattoirs as
well.

I have three very simple questions that I would like all of our specialists to answer.

The first one is, according to your knowledge and expertise, what would be the ideal
transportation time from the perspective of animal welfare concerns? I understand that it’s
different with different animals. What would, then, be the time limit?

The second question is, because we shouldn’t make it a jungle of a different kind of small
regulations here and there that might be ineffective, if you would need to pick up three or
maximum four pieces of regulation or actions to be taken together at European level, which
three or four would be your top-priority set of recommendations to solve these challenges?

1-033-0000

Martin Hojsík (Renew). – Good morning, Chair. I would like to thank the speakers for the
very interesting and very deep presentations.

I’m not going to repeat the questions that have already been asked. I want to go deeper into a
certain aspect. Just one of these at the beginning, one important thing that I think, in terms of
the transport within the EU, is very relevant, and that is how much we are setting agriculture
and other policies in a way that they support the centralisation of abattoirs and therefore
unnecessary transport, and how can we change it?

But going to the question, because this is something which, for me, is related to another aspect
which is a bit overlooked, and that’s the risk of antibiotic resistance. I have a specific question
for Iris Baumgärtner, because immunological gap researchers officially are stating something
like that, at arrival, the percentage of cows with a single or repetitive cough and eye discharge
is increased by 4%. And there is also an increase of the percentage of calves with some degree
of diarrhoea, about 5.5%. But at the destination, the percentage of calves with diarrhoea
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increases to 44%. Now, diarrhoea at the destination has not been caused by infection, but it’s
mainly due to the stress of transport, the new environment and the feeding changes.

So the question is, how do the veterinarians tackle this and what role does antibiotic treatment
play in the treatment of the calves?

And lastly, if you were asked to quantify, can you give us the percentage of unweaned animal
consignments you found to be seriously violating the Regulation (EC) No 1/2005 since 2007?

1-034-0000

Manuel Bompard (The Left). – Madam Chair, first of all, thank you to all the speakers for
making themselves available and for the quality of their presentations.

I have several questions. First, many of you said in your answers to our written questions that
more official veterinarians are needed for a systematic veterinary presence when animals are
loaded and to carry out more checks on the road.

Mr Tullio, you said on this matter that the majority of official veterinarians are old and
demotivated. Why do you think this is and what should be done about it?

Mr Sultana, you mention pressure from the industry on veterinarians. Other veterinarians have
already mentioned this difficulty in previous hearings. I would therefore like to ask all the
participants what conditions they think would enable veterinarians and inspectors to work
independently and in peace.

Last December, the NGO L214 revealed shocking images filmed in a French poultry
slaughterhouse. It showed bins overflowing with turkeys that had already been dead on arrival
at the slaughterhouse, the lorries that transported them in cages that were too small and
overcrowded, and animals that were clearly suffering. Ms Schouten said in her written answers
that official veterinarians in the Netherlands complain of a similar situation. Inappropriate
vehicles and cages, excessively high or low temperatures, stress: the causes are many and
unacceptable. To cap it all, as Mr Sultana quite rightly points out, Regulation 1/2005 allows
poultry to be transported for 12 hours without water or food. If you add waiting time and loading
time, birds can therefore spend up to 34 hours in these conditions. Six billion chickens are
reared for meat in the European Union each year, and poultrymeat consumption and production
are steadily increasing. Furthermore, these are birds already weakened by genetic selections
designed solely to increase productivity. How, then, do we explain the fact that European
legislation gives them so little protection? This urgently needs to be changed. Mr Sultana, you
propose a four-hour limit on journey times for poultry transports, and I would therefore like to
ask the other speakers what they think of this proposal.

1-035-0000

Simone Schmiedtbauer (PPE). – Thank you, Madam Chair. The presentations and also all the
requests to speak so far have made one thing clear to us: we all want to make sure animals do
not suffer during transportation. That’s also very important to me as a practising farmer.

I come from Austria, and in Austria we are certainly leading the way when it comes to animal
welfare. In many areas we already have more stringent requirements than in the rest of the
Member States, especially when it comes to animal transport. For that reason, many carriers
even go around Austria, because the controls are so thorough. Of course, we are not simply
sitting back and basking in the glory of holding this leading position; we aim to consistently
improve animal welfare. Of course, this also includes minimising the transporting of animals.
We are especially concerned with calf transport.
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In my opinion, we need to change the system. We must put in place a system of incentives, and
not necessarily a system of bans. Possible solutions must mesh together within the Member
States in Europe. Our objective must be to ensure that animals are reared locally, as far as
possible slaughtered locally and also consumed locally. In Austria there are some promising
initiatives in that direction. For example, we are proposing to subsidise the production of veal
for the domestic market.

But we must continue to put pressure on consumers to hold to their word. And I’ll say it again
here: EU-wide origin labelling. I am strongly in favour of the ‘farm to fork’ strategy. Regional
origin means short distances.

In Austria we are currently working on a web portal that uses colour coding to indicate whether
the critical outside temperatures are exceeded on transport routes, i.e. whether transports
should/can go ahead or not. I believe the goal of creating this uniform system for all the parties
involved in Europe would be an example of best practice.

My questions, briefly: Incentive systems. In your opinion, are farmer incentive systems that
promote regionality viable for all Member States, in order to reduce transports in the long term,
e.g. within the framework of national CAP strategy planning? Do you think that the Member
States should be made more accountable, or would it be up to the Commission to propose
specific solutions?

1-036-0000

Julie Lechanteux (ID). – Madam Chair, today’s hearing on long-distance transports of live
animals within the European Union should be an opportunity for progress on the issue of
reforming European legislation on animal welfare. While, for the moment at least, we cannot
have a direct impact on the ill-treatment of animals exported to third countries, either during
transport or once they reach their destination, we should at least take the opportunity offered to
us by this Committee of Inquiry to improve European legislation, which is too lax and is
completely silent on the issue of ritual slaughter. Although we currently have a number of
options for reducing journeys between farm and slaughterhouse, for example the development
of mobile slaughterhouses, which my colleague Annika Bruni spoke about earlier, and growth
in localism through shorter supply circuits, European legislation, which still maintains an
exemption for halal and kosher slaughter, inexorably curbs any progress. I think we should start
by amending Article 13 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union, which contains
a clause that everyone knows about but pretends not to, giving complete freedom to two
religions to practise ritual slaughter. This is actually a euphemism for a barbarous and
anachronistic practice recently condemned by the Court of Justice of the European Union in its
judgment of 17 December 2020. Furthermore, in its decision the Court implicitly criticised EU
law for allowing Member States to adopt national laws aimed at giving animals, at the time of
killing, greater protection than that provided for by Regulation 1099/2009 in the context of
ritual slaughter. No progress can be made on transport while we continue to allow animals to
have their throats savagely cut in the name of antediluvian beliefs.

1-037-0000

Eleonora Evi (Verts/ALE). – Madam Chair, fellow Members, I would also like to thank the
speakers for their valuable contributions to this Committee of Inquiry.

I have a question for Mr Tullio. In his written answers he said that none of the vessels he had
inspected over the years met the requirements of the regulation, but that no penalties were
imposed and transport was not stopped, and that this is because, in Italy, the Italian Ministry of
Health is not required to carry out this type of inspection on vessels, because the competent
authority is the Ministry of Transport.
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Does he mean then that vessels that are not fit to carry animals are not stopped or penalised
because of a conflict of competence between the two ministries? Is the suffering of who knows
how many animals really determined by the fact that these two ministries cannot find a way to
cooperate effectively with one another?

He also said in the written answers that unrealistic journey logs are sometimes approved
because there are not enough staff to undertake the necessary checks, which is an issue already
raised by various speakers and fellow Members. So I would like to know how many extra staff
he thinks would be necessary to carry out sufficient checks and whether, based on his
experience, veterinary officers are pressured to approve journey logs even if they are
unrealistic?

1-038-0000

Thomas Waitz (Verts/ALE). – Madam Chair, a lot of questions were asked already. So two
very specific questions from my side.

First, to the Dutch ministry, since the Netherlands has forbidden, or is not signing off, transports
that are leaving the Union towards ex-Russian Soviet Union states like Uzbekistan, Tajikistan.
I know we talk about exports next week, but do you see any statistical increase of exports of
animals to Hungary first, that have been increasing since you have actually decided not to sign
up the direct transports anymore? Because we have the suspicion that there are strategies to
circumvent the proper application of the Regulation (EC) No 1/2005 that is not applied by
Germany and Netherlands, that there are strategies to circumvent that and to go to other
countries first and then have the transports again signed off towards ex-Russian republics.

So do you have any statistical indications or if you don’t have them now, could you then please
forward some numbers to us, how the exports of cattle have been evolving since the Netherlands
takes took these steps?

The second question goes towards Ireland, towards Mr Doyle. And the point is, I have
personally witnessed a long row of Irish trucks bringing Irish cattle to the port of Raša in
Croatia. And I’ve personally witnessed these trucks standing for many, many hours under
temperatures of 36 degrees in the shade. So in the trucks it was more than 50 degrees. The
animals were dehydrated, some of them could not even stand up anymore, they were beaten,
they were treated with electric shocks and so on. But you were saying since 2019, you’re not
signing off journey logs when there is an expectation of more than 30 degrees in the countries
of destination.

So how can you explain the disparity between your written answers to the questions or your
strategy that you’re showing to the committee and the reality that I can prove with video
footage? How would you react to that please?

1-039-0000

Chair. – Thank you very much. And now we come back to the experts, each expert has eight
minutes.

1-040-0000

Hendrik-Jan Roest, Deputy Veterinary Officer, Dutch Ministry of Agriculture. – I would like
to thank the esteemed Members for their questions and I will first answer the specifically
addressed questions and then when I have time left the more general questions. And if time is
finished and still questions are open, we will come back to that in writing.

So first, Mr Christensen, concerning your question, what is needed for the transport of
unweaned calves? We have concerns regarding the welfare of these young and vulnerable
animals during long journeys. The ANIT Committee has heard experts in this matter, for
example Dr Rabitsch. There is growing evidence that unweaned calves cannot be transported
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on long journeys if the rules of Regulation (EC) No 1/2005 are strictly followed and enforced.
For future changes in Regulation (EC) 1/2005, our position is that long journeys, more than
eight hours, should not be allowed for unweaned animals.

According to various experts, some of whom have been heard by this committee, the long
distance transport of unweaned calves cannot continue under the current provisions of the
Regulation because the animals must be fed after nine hours of transport. Under the current
rules of the Regulation, it is unclear if these animals must be fed after these nine hours because
the Regulation says ‘if necessary’. So that is quite an open statement. If feeding is indeed always
necessary, we would expect that long distance transport will no longer be feasible or profitable
on a large-scale. The animals will need to be unloaded at a suitable place in compliance with
the relevant EU rules, and they need to rest after feeding.

Then I will go to the question of Ms Hazekamp. It concerns the general export ban on animals
to third countries. In reply to the question on whether we should have a total ban on exports of
live animals to a third country, we want to stress that possible actions need to be taken on the
EU-wide level. This is most effective and leaves no room for escape routes via other Member
States, as already suggested by other members.

Then with regard to the question of air transport, we follow the provisions of Regulation
(EC) 1/2005. This refers to the IATA regulations for live animals transported by air. The weak
point in our view is that these IATA rules are drawn up by the world’s airlines themselves
instead of, for example, by the OIE, which doesn’t have commercial interests.

Then I will go to the question of Ms Avram, and that is a more technical question about the
export of genetic materials, specifically for pigs. Well, we are exporting pig semen to countries,
also to countries outside Europe. Well, that is preferable because it is much more easy to do so
with a minimum of welfare issues. So for pig semen, it is absolutely possible.

Then I will go to Mr Keller, asking about the regulations. We strongly believe that many of the
current issues could be solved by harmonised interpretations of the current provisions of the
Member States and overall, a better implementation of them. This includes performing all
necessary checks and controls and imposing sanctions which are effective, proportionate and
dissuasive.

On the other hand, however, we do agree with many others heard in this committee that the
Transport Regulation (EC) No 1/2005 is outdated in certain aspects and that it contains a
number of vague provisions, making it very difficult for both authorities and industry to apply
them. In addition, certain provisions do not effectively protect the animals from injury or
suffering and should be updated in line with the current scientific knowledge and the goals of
the EU farm to fork strategy.

We welcome the efforts of the European Commission to perform a fitness check of the current
rules, and we look forward to being involved in this process.
Then I have the questions of Ms Keller, and the question was this: the Netherlands have
experience with assembly hopping. Journey logs are checked and verified for the whole journey
until the end destination. For incoming transport, for example of unweaned calves, we do see
that they go through more than one collection centre.

The second question was what is the position of the Council regarding maximum journey times?
This has not yet been discussed in the Council. We do express our views on maximum journey
times in other EU groups, and the ‘Vught’ group, which I already mentioned in my introduction,
are of the same position. So there we agree with each other in this.
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Then the question of Mr Waitz, asking about cattle now exported to other Member States. Well,
in order to avoid our measures taken with regard to the resting points outside the EU, I will send
you the reply in email on the numbers. We have a suspicion that, well we will have a look if we
can have figures on that and send it to you by email.

I think these were the specific questions. Then I have one minute left, so I will go to the more
general questions raised. And I will start with Ms Limmer on the maximum journey times and
Mr Bompard also referred to this question. Well in general, maximum journey times should be
based on what is acceptable for the animals concerned, concerning their species and physiology,
although live animal transport will always involve some degree of stress and discomfort, as
already presented in the scientific presentation by the last speaker. The Netherlands advocates
that no long journeys are allowed for slaughter animals and also for unweaned animals, such as
young calves. Under the current legislation, this means maximum transport times of eight hours.

Concerning slaughter animals, animals should preferably be slaughtered locally, as already
referred to by several of your members. It is more animal friendly and more environmentally
friendly as well to slaughter locally and transport the meat or carcasses instead. However, even
an eight-hour journey would be too much for certain animals, such as end-of-production dairy
cows. They are often not fit enough to cope with longer journeys.

Concerning the unweaned animals, there is increasing scientific evidence that these young and
vulnerable animals suffer from prolonged hunger on long journeys which take place under the
current interpretation of the rules, where these calves are transported for up to 19 hours without
being fed. In addition, these animals are unable to drink from the standard drinking devices in
the vehicles.

Then I will finish with my last statement. The EU internal markets, regional differences in
labour and inspection costs and, possibly, related regional specialisation have resulted in long
distance trade of live animals, such as Dutch piglets to Spain, young unweaned calves from the
Baltic and Ireland to the Netherlands, laying hens to slaughterhouses in Poland from the
Netherlands, pregnant heifers to the Russian Federation. Only an explicit EU ban on long
journeys for live animals will effectively reverse or stop this.

1-041-0000

Rob Doyle, Director for Animal Welfare, Irish Department of Agriculture, Food and the
Marine. – I’d like to thank all the Members for their interesting questions and also to thank the
Members who complimented the Irish control system and we are happy to provide further
evidence to the committee, if required, on our specific SOPs.

To address a general point in terms of veterinary inspectors, Ireland’s position is that all
consignments of animals should be inspected by an official veterinarian who is free of conflict
of interest, who is trained and can make the objective decision whether or not the animals can
travel. And in Ireland, we can provide many examples of refusing journeys. We have suspended
ship authorisations, so I think we can demonstrate the value of official veterinarians.

So, just to try and address some of the specific questions. Ms Avram, she asked questions about,
first of all, transport by sea and having a marine engineer and a veterinarian on board. The Irish
system is: a ship is inspected by a specially trained veterinarian and also by a marine engineer.
And the marine engineer assesses the ship’s performance, the stability of the ship, the
ventilation, the capacity of the water system to produce fresh water, and the loading and feeding
volumes to ensure stability of the ship. And then the veterinary inspector checks the animal
welfare, the animal handling facilities. I’m not sure if there is value sending an engineer on
board, but we regularly send veterinarians on ships to a third country. On Christmas Day this
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year, there was an Irish official veterinarian on a shipload of cattle from Ireland to North Africa
and he reported that the animals travelled very well.

In relation to the post journey monitoring and real-time access to satellite navigation systems,
we have trialled that in one or two long journeys. We have found this extremely useful. We got
video back from the control posts as the animals unloaded so our experts could assess the
conditions of the animal. I think this would be a big step forward and we would really value a
system like that.

In terms of the questions from Mr Christensen and Ms Roose in relation to animal-based
indicators, again Ireland strongly supports that. We have the research project that I mentioned
and that is looking closely at animal-based measures and animal indicators of welfare. And that
brings me one step forward to, I think, Mr Markey’s question and he asked a question about
whether animals travel differently if the truck is on a ship as opposed to on a road. Our
veterinary inspectors who have travelled on those ships report that the calves travel very well.
However, we will wait the objective evidence from the scientific research project, which will
measure the conditions for those calves with the wearable technology during that journey so we
can make an objective assessment of the welfare on that.

Mr Kelleher also asked whether if the current regulations were respected, would that deal with
the main issues? And I would say, yes, it would deal with a lot of the issues. But obviously in
every regulation, and this regulation is 15 years old, it is time for a review and improvement
and we think the big change is technology and the information that that can provide to us. We
would say that this argument about journey times is about data rather than about distance. It is
about the quality of the calf and how the calf or the animal is prepared for the journey before
they travel is very important.

Ms Pietikäinen and Ms Limmer asked, yes, the ideal transport time and again, we would argue
that that is about assessing the data. Some Members asked about antimicrobial use in Irish
calves on arrival. So, we have the Dutch Wageningen University study, which demonstrated
that Irish calves use significantly less antimicrobials than calves in the Dutch veal system.

We believe that that is, first of all, due to the quality and training of Irish farmers, who ensure
that calves get colostrum. They are vaccinated if necessary. They are held on farms for up to
14, 16 days before they travel, and we also have systems that allow calves to move from the
farm directly to the export point without passing through a market. And we believe this is a
good system and it reduces stress.

The calves are specially selected by our exporters, who are very experienced, to ensure they are
strong enough to travel and then every animal is assessed by an official veterinarian. And again,
we have a large amount of evidence of calves being removed from vehicles and not allowed to
travel if the veterinarian was not satisfied with their condition.

Mr Markey also asked about compliance with the boat versus the lorry, the technology and the
tracking and the GPS. And we in Ireland feel this is a key weakness in the system. The
paper-based journey log, the multiple standards for satellite navigation system, make post
journey monitoring very challenging. We collect the journey logs of all journeys, we request
satellite navigation data and, if we have any concerns about the journey, we also request the
temperature and humidity records from the vehicle to allow us to assess the journey. On post
journey monitoring, we have had significant input. We have sent out over 80 advisory warning
letters. We have sent 17 legal letters. We have suspended trucks, we have suspended vehicles,
nine vehicles. We have issued a fixed penalty notice. And we have also referred transporters to
other Member States, if required, for further action.
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On the piste around the long journey time, the 19 hours: in Ireland, calves are normally fed
twice a day, morning and evening. So it is normal for calves to have a 12 hour gap between
feeding. And we believe that if calves are well prepared for the journey, they are strong calves,
that while it would be ideal if they could be fed on the journey, the extra hours in terms of the
calves’ life does not cause undue suffering. Our veterinary inspectors who have accompanied
the calves to Cherbourg, have reported the calves arrive in good condition, that they are healthy,
they are not dehydrated. And this is also supported by the evidence from the Dutch farmers and
from the Wageningen University study, which indicates that Irish calves arrive in good
condition and they are not sick.

And another important point is that Irish exporters are not paid for calves until 14 to 28 days
after arrival for a healthy calf. So it is in no one’s interest to send sick or weak animals to
customers.

I think an important point raised by Mr Buda is that this is an important economic activity. It
underlines the kind of close relationships between Ireland and our neighbours in Spain and in
Holland. We send significant numbers of Irish calves to these countries. They fit very well into
their production systems and a banning of live export would have consequences that would
require significant management back on the farms in Ireland.

So I hope I have answered all your questions. I am happy to take further questions in writing.
Again, I’d like to thank the committee for the opportunity to address them. It’s an honour for
Ireland to be able to do it and we’re happy to provide any further assistance to the committee
or the Commission in terms of this subject. Thank you.

1-042-0000

Chair. – I see a hand raised from Thomas Waitz. I think there was one question on Croatia.
Please repeat it, Thomas, so that it is clear to Mr Doyle that he should react to it.

1-043-0000

Thomas Waitz (Verts/ALE). – Thank you Chair, just very short. I told you that I personally
witnessed, and I also have video footage of Irish cows or cattle suffering massive heat stress,
dehydration, waiting on the Port of Raša in 36° temperature in the shade, more than 50 in the
truck. Can you please react on that? How can that be with your control system?

1-044-0000

Pierre Sultana, Director of European Policy, Four Paws. – Thank you Madam Chair, and
thank you very much for all the questions. First there was a question from MEP Carvalhais
concerning the common violation regarding temperature. There was also a question by Mr
Fragkos. But I’m afraid that Ms Carvahlais’ question is pointing in the wrong direction. The
ventilation systems on trucks are not able to cool down sufficiently. Relying on current
technologies is very risky, in particular as regards their robustness. Full air conditioning also
carries risks, as does the suffocation of animals in the event of system failure. Transport should
therefore not be approved when the outside temperature is above 25 C or below zero degrees.
This is a much more reliable system and way easier to apply.

Some more specifications for Ms Hazekamp. The most common problems are overloading,
insufficient heat room, insufficient food and water, excessive journey times and temperature
limits. For instance, when poultry arrives at slaughterhouses, many are dead on arrival, and this
happens on a regular basis. Poultry is no longer fed from ten hours before transportation when
the animals are to be slaughtered. These animals can be transported for 12 hours and they can
be left in the vehicle for 12 hours at the slaughterhouse. This means that these animals have no
food for 34 hours or water for 24 hours. They suffer, and this is a clear breach of Regulation
(EC) No 1/2005, which recommends that any suffering on the part of the animals should be
avoided.
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We also know that each summer pigs die of dehydration and overheating in vehicles during
long journeys. Most of the time these breaches are not discovered by official controls, but by
citizens or NGOs. For instance, earlier I mentioned peak transport in 2019 between France and
a German slaughterhouse. This was stopped by the police because citizens noticed dead or
dehydrated animals on the highway. There was no water in the tanks, the inside temperature
was 41 degrees, and the pigs were extremely dehydrated. This shows that this is only the tip of
the iceberg and that there are not enough controls or sanctions. The Member States do not take
sufficient and dissuasive measures against companies and operators breaking the law.

There are systematic infringements in the transportation of unweaned animals. The transport
vehicles are not equipped for the animals to be fed with milk. This was mentioned by some
Members of the European Parliament. The drinking devices are simply not suitable. The
animals are hungry and thirsty for at least 19 hours. Most of the time this period is even longer,
because the last time the animals are fed is before the journey, and even when they arrive at
collecting points at their destination, they are only given electrolytes.

A question from Ms Avram about genetic material. First of all, we need to reduce the number
of animals produced in the EU. With this very crucial key issue alone, the numerous problems
concerning animal transport can be mitigated. As to the question about a solution for
transporting genetic material for animal species that are not currently available, my answer is
that we need to shift from the intensive production of farm animals and the EU needs to focus
on local production systems instead of intensification and specialisation. Sending carcasses and
genetic semen instead of live animals should be possible in the EU. The infrastructure is
available. We know it will take some time to move towards this system, but we really believe
that this is possible.

A question from Ms Mortler concerning police training. Actually, this training – these blocks –
will very much depend on the species. For instance, today we are mainly focusing on farm
animals, but the solutions and the problems are very different when it comes to puppies, for
instance, of whom the transport is also a huge issue, not to mention the issues involved in the
transportation of wild animals. It is absolutely crucial that the police are sufficiently trained.
You are right. And what is essential is that the police have a good knowledge of the regulation,
what it requires and what the animal species require. Police need to be aware of signs of
dehydration, exhaustion and overheating. They need to have a good knowledge of what to do,
who to inform and who they need to notify of the infringement.

We urgently need training for the police. We need much more specialised staff for this. We
need good training in frequency and quality, and we need a good connection between competent
authorities and the police. We need this to be harmonised throughout the EU.

As to the question from Ms Noichl, according to Regulation (EC) No 561/2006, if only one
driver is mentioned in the transport plan, this means that that driver has to take a break after
four and a half hours for at least 45 minutes. Moreover, according to Article 3 of Regulation
(EC) No 1/2005, the journey time must be as short as possible for the animals. Therefore, the
number of drivers needs to be scheduled in a way that ensures this. This means that, for instance,
for journeys of 650 kilometres or more at least two drivers are needed, and for a distance of
more than 1 300 kilometres, there should be at least three drivers. The competent authorities
must not ignore these very important points when carrying out plausibility checks of the
transport plans, as transport is a very sensitive part of the life of an animal.

I would like to react to the point from MEP Pietikäinen. The solution for us is 0 4 8. Very
simple: zero for wind and zero for transport by sea; four hours for poultry, rabbits and end of
carrier animals; and eight for all other adult bovines, ovines and pigs.
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As to the question from Mr Bompard about the independency of vets. We need independent
controls urgently. I agree with your assessment. Vets are under pressure from the industry and
there are also not enough of them. The heading of maximum profit leads to the industry
constantly putting pressure on the few control bodies that are in place.

A question from Ms Schmiedtbauer to finish with. She makes a very good point. We need both
the carrot and the stick, however. Now is a perfect time to discuss the good examples within
the different countries as the Member States are negotiating or are drafting their national
strategic plans as part of the common agricultural policy. And, as you know, the Commission
made some tailor-made recommendations to them – almost all of them are receiving
recommendations with regard to transport and vehicle schemes – and now animal welfare
expenditure is being examined. When there are strict controls, the animals cannot suffer even
longer, because the operators are able to plan detours. The competent authorities tricks to the
law must be supported by the EC and not vice versa. And I think I will stop here. Thank you
very much.

1-045-0000

Daniele Tullio, Official Veterinarian, Azienda Sanitaria Locale, Bari. – Thank you to the
Members who have asked me questions.

I will start with the question from Ms Mortler, who talked about the harmonised system. We
think that the application of Regulation 1/2005 is enough in itself to monitor animal welfare
during transport. As those who spoke before me said, although the regulation is now 15 years
old, with appropriate amendments it could still serve to protect and monitor animal welfare
during transport. As I said, the problem lies with monitoring the application of the regulation
on transport. The issue is that there are not enough means of compelling operators to apply
Regulation 1/2005 and this stems from the fact that there are not enough staff and the checks
are not conducted in the same way in different parts of Europe. It is therefore vitally important
that the checks are reinforced and harmonised.

Harmonisation must also include the harmonisation of penalties: the regulation requires each
of the Member States to pass a decree introducing penalties, or legislation that lays down the
penalties to be imposed for infringement of an article of the regulation. If the penalties were the
same in all Member States, we would avoid the situation of different Member States imposing
different penalties for the same infringement. It is as if different Member States attribute
different levels of importance to the same infringement. The importance of the penalty is
highlighted by the fact that its purpose is to act as a deterrent, but at the same time to have an
educational effect.

To confirm this, we imposed penalties much more frequently around the time when the  decree
on penalties was issued, but then this dwindled after a few years of periodic checks and constant
inspections because transporters realised that they could not infringe the regulation any more,
so they started to comply with it. This underlines the importance of penalties.

However, the real problem is the fact that the number of staff carrying out the checks has been
constantly falling over time, so there are no longer enough staff to monitor application of the
regulation. This issue could be addressed by reinforcing the practice of retrospective checks,
which would also mean better organised use of inspection staff.

The problem with retrospective checks is that it is difficult to serve notice abroad of any
penalties imposed because of infringements identified retrospectively. This is a technical point
and I am not sure if anyone is aware of it, but the bureaucracy involved in serving notice of
penalties abroad is huge. Eliminating some of the bureaucracy involved could be helpful in
reducing the workload and therefore speeding up the checks.
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In addition, as I said and Mr Velarde also said, harmonisation of the checks should be based on
a risk categorisation backed up by scientific evidence, by properly verifiable evidence.

I will now move on to the question from Ms Evi, who spoke about transport by sea. Actually, I
was answering a question: first of all, I have experience of carrying out significant numbers of
inspections on vessels, but on Roll-on-Roll-off ferries, which are ferries where the lorries drive
on with the animals on board and do not unload them, so they are completely different from the
livestock vessels that people have been talking about up to now.

Objectively speaking, Regulation 1/2005 contains requirements for maritime transport,
including for this type of vessel, the Roll-on-Roll-off ferry, that I have never seen being met
and would be difficult to meet in any of the ferries I have inspected in the port of the city where
I work. On the basis of those requirements, these ferries could not accept lorries with animals
on board.

However, they have a way of getting round the problem of failing to meet the requirements,
which I should just mention are temperature monitoring and forced ventilation. Forced
ventilation is essential especially in the internal hold areas where the build-up of toxic fumes
could be very harmful to the animals being transported. For this reason, the vessel’s captain
arranges for these vehicles with animals on board during the crossing to park on the top decks,
in the open, so there is no problem with the build-up of toxic fumes.

This is the sense in which I meant that ferries, or at least the ferries in my area, do not meet the
requirements of Regulation 1/2005, and this is easy to verify.

It is also true that competence with regard to vessels no longer lies with the Ministry…

(The recording is interrupted)

1-046-0000

Iris Baumgärtner, Vice-Chair, Animal Welfare Foundation. – Thank you for your questions.
I will start with the question from Ms Limmer. She asked about uniform control systems and I
think this is a key point. We need a uniform application of the regulation and, of course, we
need uniform controls.

I will give you two examples. Under the current regulation, it’s not compulsory that a vet is
present during loading. In some Member States it is obligatory for loading for long journeys,
while in other countries it’s not. Another example is the different prerequisites for the approval
of trucks, for example. At the moment, in Germany, no trucks are approved for the long-
distance transportation of unweaned calves. But what is happening is that transporters are
approved in neighbouring Member States and can then load calves in Germany for a long
journey to Spain, for example.

So we definitely need more uniform controls and, in our opinion, it would also be necessary,
especially on the subject of approvals, to remove the approval process from the local competent
authorities so that it can be controlled at a more central level. I think this would help because
central bodies are not under such tight economic pressure.

The next question was from Mr Dorfmann, who wondered whether unloading calves after nine
hours would solve the problems regarding the unweaned calves. In our opinion, definitely not,
because one has to bear in mind that these young animals are in an immunological gap and each
time they are unloaded at a new control post their health is affected. Just imagine if you are
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transporting animals from Lithuania to Spain. The calves would then need to be unloaded four
times at different control posts. So, clearly, this would not be a solution.

Then Ms Avram asked how long distance transport could be improved. In our opinion, we
clearly need a revision of the regulation, we need clear wording, we need a reduction of journey
times, we need a vet present during the loading of animals, we need uniform approval systems
and, as Mr Tullio mentioned earlier, we also need uniform sanctions.

Ms Keller asked about assembly centre hopping and why this is happening. There are a few
points. First of all, I think it is because of the definition of the place of departure in the regulation
and also because there is no limit to assembly centre hopping. So, the definition of the place of
destination at the moment is the place where the animals are slaughtered or are rested for 48
hours. This needs to change. Also, the use of assembly centres should be limited to just one
assembly centre. There is an additional problem if, for example, unweaned calves are approved
in Germany for travel to an assembly centre in Belgium and, once there, are then given new
papers to continue on to Spain. In this instance, the German officials have no knowledge of this,
because for them the tracing ended at the assembly centre in Belgium. So tracing also needs to
be improved so that official vets can trace animals until they reach their final destination.

There was a question from Mr Markey regarding the transportation of calves. We checked and
found a 100% incidence of infringements, simply because the animals had not been fed after
nine hours of transportation. I also agree with you that diarrhoea is a big problem and traders
often complain that they don’t want to unload the animals. They don’t want them to be fed with
a milk replacement because they complain that the animals suffer from diarrhoea after this. But,
for us, it’s a sign that these young animals should not be transported, because there’s simply no
good solution to this problem.

There was a question by Ms Noichl about inconsistent planning as regards the number of
drivers. A big problem, in our opinion, is that official vets do not feel responsible for other
regulations, so in most Member States, they do not want to have to check regulations concerning
drivers as well. This is also a problem of a different approach and enforcement regarding the
regulation, which leads to unfair competition.

Ms Mortler asked me about my last trailing of calves. The last trailing of calves was from
Baden-Württemberg to Spain. The calves were unloaded after nine hours, but only for two hours
at a control post. In our opinion, it is really not beneficial to unload the animals for two hours
as it causes them even more stress. Thank you.

1-047-0000

Antonio Velarde, Head of the Animal Welfare Programme, IRTA-Spain. – Many thanks for
the questions. I will try to summarise them and hope I do not leave any out. If I do, I will try to
answer them in writing.

The first question I wanted to answer was from Ms Carvalhais, who asked what progress has
been made in the development of welfare indicators. As has already also been seen with the
speaker from Ireland, I believe that indicators are an objective measurement, providing an
objective view of animal welfare during transport. Because, at the end of the day, welfare is
something that relates to the animal. Through duration, space and temperature, we can regulate
the risk that the animal may or may not suffer but, ultimately, it is the animal that tells us
whether it has welfare problems.

Efforts are therefore being made to develop protocols to assess welfare at departure and to
assess the fitness of animals for transport, and work has also been done with NGOs and with
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the industry to classify the criteria that both official veterinarians and producers can use to
assess whether animals are fit or unfit for transport.

Work is also under way to develop animal-based indicators that can be used during transport.
In addition to temperature monitoring, it is also possible to obtain data on the animal,
behavioural data, using sensors able to measure its activity — whether it is lying down or
standing upright — and body temperature. More and more equipment and measures are
therefore becoming available to help determine whether an animal is well during transport.
There are also criteria on arrival of the animals, both at the checkpoints and at the place of
destination, that can be assessed on the animal, such as body condition, state of dehydration,
whether or not the animals are well on arrival. Because this is also important in giving them the
right treatment, depending on how the animals arrive. I therefore believe that, in the end, the
important thing is to have these measurements, which tell you whether the transport conditions
have really been adequate.

In relation to the question from Ms Avram on the results that have been adequately incorporated
by the industry, I think that little by little we are working on this and most of the projects that
are now being done are being done using a multi-stakeholder approach. Both the administration
and NGOs, as well as the industry, need to be involved in the investigation because it must be
practical in order to be inclusive. The industry must therefore be involved in the investigation
from the outset.

I would also like to respond to the question from Ms Pietikäinen, who asked what the ideal
transport time was. As I said in the presentation, I believe the ideal transport time is zero.
Transport will always be a stressful factor for animals as they will be exposed to new conditions
that could harm them. I think that establishing a time, a duration that says how long the animal
will cope without serious welfare consequences is very difficult, because we have seen that this
in an interaction of various factors. The amount of time that will not seriously impair the welfare
of an animal will depend on the space it has during transport and the effective temperature,
which is not the lorry temperature alone, as we have discussed, but depends on the humidity.
The temperature, the animal’s sensation of heat or cold, therefore depends not only on the
ambient temperature but also on the relative humidity and ventilation.

It is therefore a very difficult issue, and if we look at only one factor it is very difficult to
regulate. And managing how these factors interact is also very complicated. For this reason, I
think it is important to base ourselves, and the Regulation, on animal-based indicators that tell
us whether or not the animal is adapting well to transport, as well as having indicators that tell
us whether the animal is fit for transport. I think that fitness for transport is an important issue,
because often animals are transported when they are not fit for this process.

As has already been said in some speeches, some end-of-production dairy cows, for example,
can suffer from lameness or problems with mastitis. And I believe it is important that, for
example, in Spain, the Ministry has established standard operating procedures that allow those
animals that are unfit for transport but are fit for consumption to be slaughtered on the farm,
with the carcasses being transported immediately within two hours after slaughter to the nearest
slaughterhouse, so they can be gutted and, if they are fit for consumption, taken to
(unintelligible words). I believe that these procedures, these feasible alternatives to transport,
especially if the animals are unfit, are important.

And, in line with this, it is also important, for example when looking at alternatives to the
transport of lactating animals, to assess the risk, whether the alternatives are feasible, whether
they are possible in current production systems. For example, is it feasible to keep suckling
calves in dairies until weaning? If it is not feasible, what mechanisms be can put in place to
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ensure that it is? Or what is the alternative? When we say no to a system, we must see whether
the alternatives are viable.

And I would like to respond to Mr Hojsík, who also referred to the study we carried out on
transport from Scotland to Spain, in which we monitored ten animals from ten transports. We
did not see any mortality among the animals monitored either on arrival or in the fifteen days
following arrival at the destination farm. We did see an increase of up to 40% of animals with
diarrhoea, but this was mainly due to the change in feed. A change in the intestinal structure
takes place between the farm of origin and the destination farm and until the animal adapts
diarrhoea does occur. I therefore believe it is important to monitor the indicators in order to
ensure a complete assessment.

And in response to Mr Bompard, who spoke of limiting, for example, poultry transport to four
hours, I believe that the shorter the transport time, the better, but again: we should not focus
just on duration. For example, in relation to poultry, it is very important how chickens are
caught, how they are put into the cages, how they are placed in the lorry, and this may perhaps
have more impact than journey time.

1-048-0000

Chair. – Thank you very much to all of you, especially the experts, for the excellent
presentation and also for answering a lot of questions and for being with us for three hours. I
would, of course, also like to thank the Members of the European Parliament for all their very
constructive and sometimes critical questions. We see that certain issues are repeated over and
again: the issue of unweaned calves comes up repeatedly. We also learned today that wild
horses are being transported for trade, which is indeed illegal. So that is another issue that I
think we need to tackle. If I understood correctly, Mr Doyle pointed out that animals are not
transported until they are at least 10 days old, but it surely is 12 days old. They are not
unweaned. Also, there were again some very interesting remarks that we really need animal-
based indicators to assess the well-being of different species. All this goes to show that a
revision of the regulation is more than necessary and is very welcome and that we need a better
harmonisation of the implementation of the controls at the level of the Member States. We also
talked about the importance of training for the police.

So, to end, we are on time but I would like to express my thanks to all the interpreters and the
technical service for their help. I know it’s quite challenging with such different and mostly
remote participants, and of course my thanks to this excellent Secretariat that we have here.

Don’t forget, there’s another ANIT committee meeting this afternoon where we will have the
honour to exchange views with Mrs Maria do Céu Antunes, Minister for Agriculture, on the
priorities of the Portuguese Presidency in the field of animal welfare during transport.

(The meeting closed at 12.01)


